CRRA BOARD MEETING March 25, 2010



100 Constitution Plaza • Hartford • Connecticut • 06103 • Telephone (860)757-7700 Fax (860)757-7745

MEMORANDUM

TO:

CRRA Board of Directors

FROM:

Moira Kenney, Secretary to the Board/Paralegal

DATE:

March 19, 2010

RE:

Notice of Meeting

There will be a regular meeting of the Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority Board of Directors on Thursday, March 25, 2010, at 9:30 a.m. The meeting will be held in the Board Room of 100 Constitution Plaza, Hartford, Connecticut.

Please notify this office of your attendance at (860) 757-7787 at your earliest convenience.

Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority Board of Directors Meeting

Agenda March 25, 2010 9:30 AM

I. Pledge of Allegiance

II. Public Portion

A $\frac{1}{2}$ hour public portion will be held and the Board will accept written testimony and allow individuals to speak for a limit of three minutes. The regular meeting will commence if there is no public input.

III. Minutes

1. <u>Board Action</u> will be sought for the approval of the Feb. 25, 2010, Board Meeting Minutes (Attachment 1).

1.a Action Items

IV. Board Committee Reports

- A. Finance Committee Reports
 - 1. <u>Board Action</u> will be sought for the Insurance Renewals Property (Attachment 2).
 - 2. <u>Board Action</u> will be sought for the Insurance Renewals Public Officials (Attachment 3).
 - 3. <u>Board Action</u> will be sought for the Southwest IPC Budget (Attachment 4).
 - 4. <u>Board Action</u> will be sought for the Stratford Garbage Museum Budget (Attachment 5).
 - 5. <u>Board Action</u> will be sought for the Property Division Budgets (Attachment 6).

V. Chairman and President's Reports

1. <u>Discussion Item</u> – Request from MAC (Attachment 7).

VI. Executive Session

An Executive Session will be held to discuss pending litigation, real estate acquisition, pending RFP's, and personnel matters with appropriate staff.

1. <u>Board Action</u> will be sought Regarding Additional Projected Legal Expenditures (Attachment 8).

TAB 1

CONNECTICUT RESOURCES RECOVERY AUTHORITY

FOUR HUNDRED AND SEVENTY-SECOND FEBRUARY 22, 2010

A regular meeting of the Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority Board of Directors was held on Thursday, January 28, 2010, in the Board Room at CRRA Headquarters, 100 Constitution Plaza, Hartford, Connecticut. Those present in Hartford were:

Chairman Michael Pace (present by telephone until 10:39 a.m.)

Directors:

David B. Damer

Alan Desmarais Timothy Griswold

Michael Jarjura (present beginning 10:43 a.m.)

Mark Lauretti (present by phone beginning 10:00 a.m. until his arrival in person

at 10:30 a.m.)

Theodore Martland (present by telephone)

Nicholas Mullane Raymond O'Brien Linda Savitsky

Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport Project Ad-Hoc

Present from CRRA management:

Tom Kirk, President
Jim Bolduc, Chief Financial Officer
Jeffrey Duvall, Manger of Budgets & Forecasting
Peter Egan, Director of Environmental Affairs & Development
Bettina Ferguson, Director of Finance
Laurie Hunt, Director of Legal Services
Paul Nonnenmacher, Director of Public Affairs
Moira Kenney, Secretary to the Board/Paralegal

Also present were: Tom DeMaio and Cheryl Thibeault of Covanta; Dot Kelley of Darien, CT; Jim Sandler, Esq., of Sandler & Mara; John Pizzimenti of USA Hauling & Recycling; and Jerry Tyminski of SCRRA.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien called the meeting to order at 10:08 a.m. and said that a quorum was present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested that everyone stand for the Pledge of Allegiance, whereupon the Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

PUBLIC PORTION

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that the agenda allowed for a public portion in which the Board would accept written testimony and allow individuals to speak for a limit of three minutes.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien noted that Ms. Dot Kelly, who has been nominated to the CRRA Board as an Environmental expert, was present at the meeting and would be replacing him as a Board member.

As there were no members of the public present wishing to speak, Vice-Chairman O'Brien proceeded with the meeting agenda.

APPROVAL OF THE JANUARY 28, 2010, REGULAR BOARD MINUTES

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to approve the Jan. 28, 2010, regular meeting minutes. Chairman Pace made the motion which was seconded by Director Savitsky.

The motion to approve the minutes was approved by roll call. Chairman Pace, Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Edwards, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes. Director Griswold abstained as he was not present at the last meeting.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
Chairman Pace	Х		
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	X		
David Damer	X		
Alan Desmarais	X		
Timothy Griswold			Х
Theodore Martland	X		
Nicholas Mullane	Х		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport	X		

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE - FY 11 MDC MID-CONN OPERATING BUDGET

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion regarding the above-captioned item. Director Savitsky made the following motion:

WHEREAS, The Metropolitan District Commission (MDC) failed to meet the contractual due date of February 1st for submitting the fiscal year 2011 annual operating budget for the Mid-Connecticut Project (the fiscal year 2011 Proposed Budget). The MDC submitted such operating budget to the Authority on February 3, 2010, two days beyond the contractual due date, which caused difficulty in the Authority's budget review process; and

WHEREAS, the budget prepared by the MDC demonstrated an increase of \$16,724,195 in expenditures or additional \$22.37 per ton as compared to their fiscal year 2009 actual expenses; and

WHEREAS, The Authority immediately reviewed and submitted questions to the MDC to assist in the evaluation of the Proposed Budget; and

WHEREAS, as of February 18, 2010 no response to the Authority's request for documentation or additional information has been forthcoming from MDC; and

WHEREAS, upon its review, the Authority determined that the fiscal year 2011 Proposed Budget for the Administration submitted by the MDC included \$12,440,500 for a line item entitled "MDC Contract Separation Costs". The Authority recommends the elimination of such contract expiration costs, and further recommends maintaining the existing managerial complement level and reducing the Administration regular pay budget by an estimated \$94,550 and reducing other personnel-related costs estimated at \$497,100 which collectively will result in a reduction in Indirect Cost by \$14,900; and

WHEREAS, upon its review, the Authority determined that the fiscal year 2011 Proposed Budget for Waste Processing Facility (WPF) submitted by the MDC included an increase in a line item entitled Pension Regular for pension contribution which appears to include contract expiration costs estimated at \$3,700,900. The budget also reflected an increase in personnel-related costs due to additional headcount estimated at \$165,000. In addition, the Authority recommends a number of other reductions as follows:

- Reduce Outside Services and Consulting Services by \$118,000 to a combined total of \$32,000 which is consistent with Fiscal Year 2009 actual expenditures.
- Reduce Pest Control Services by \$5,000 to \$5,000 which is consistent with Fiscal Year 2009 actual expenditures.
- Reduce Power Operated Equipment by \$127,800 to \$852,000 which is consistent with Fiscal Year 2010 projected expenditures.
- Reduce Indirect Costs by \$31,600 to \$2,067,200 which is the related reduction to the above-mentioned reductions in expenditures.

The Authority recommends a reduction in these amounts and deletion of additional headcount. The Authority also recommends a capital budget of \$200,000 for the upgrade of primary shredder.

NOW, THEREFORE, it is

RESOLVED: That the Board hereby adopts the fiscal year 2011 Mid-Connecticut Annual Operating Budget as submitted by the MDC and revised by the Authority in the form presented at this meeting.

The motion was seconded by Director Desmarais.

Director Savitsky said that the approval process for this resolution begins when the Metropolitan District Commission (hereinafter referred to as the "MDC") submits its budget, which then becomes part of the Mid-Conn Budget after it is adopted by the CRRA Board. She noted that although the agenda item lists this item as FY'10, it is actually FY'11.

Mr. Bolduc said that the approval process is defined in the contract with MDC in terms of its requirement for submitting the budget within a specific time frame which is then followed by a period of time where CRRA management can comment and respond. He said there is a short time frame between the adoption of the MDC budget which then flows into the Mid-Conn budget according to the municipal service agreement (hereinafter referred to as the "MSA"). Mr. Bolduc explained the MSA's dictate the Mid-Conn budget has to be adopted by the CRRA Board 120 days prior to the new fiscal year for the member towns.

Mr. Bolduc said that management had submitted a letter to the MDC which describes the assumption MDC should be using in the preparation of its budget for CRRA. He said that this letter was sent out in December. Mr. Bolduc said that management also informed MDC verbally in a meeting (as well as in the letter) that although the contract stipulates the budget is needed by January 31, 2010, it would be appreciated earlier in order to provide CRRA's management time to review and ask any follow up questions concerning certain items if that was necessary.

Mr. Bolduc said the actual budget was submitted by MDC late and was not received until the third of February. He said that management scrambled to review and submit its questions to MDC and received no response. Mr. Bolduc said at the Finance Committee meeting management informed the Committee that no response had been received to its inquiries. He said that afternoon an e-mail from MDC was received which stated responses to management's questions would be sent by the end of the day.

Mr. Bolduc said that unfortunately due MDC's delay in providing CRRA with its budget, as well as its apparent refusal to provide more detailed information, the budget which was submitted to the Finance Committee for review contained managements' best estimates and assumptions. He said that limited responses to the questions from CRRA management concerning the budget were received from MDC on Feb. 18, 2010, and some adjustments were made in response.

Mr. Bolduc referenced a handout which detailed some of those changes and noted that management received answers to only a minimal number of its questions concerning the budget, the remainder of which was not responded to. He said that management detailed that failure to respond in another letter to MDC that morning and have yet to receive further information.

Director Savitsky said that Director Lauretti will be calling in shortly and as he wishes to be part of this conversation. She suggested the Board skip over this item temporarily and move on to another item which can be addressed.

REPORT TO BOARD ON RFS FOR SINGLE-STREAM RECYCLING MARKETING AND PUBLIC RELATIONS CAMPAIGN

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion on the above referenced item. Chairman Pace made the motion which was seconded by Director Savitsky.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that the Policies and Procurement Committee did not meet in February. He noted he was informed of the details on this item by Mr. Nonnenmacher.

Mr. Nonnenmacher said that a motion is not needed on this item as it does not require a resolution. He said that under the Procurement code this RFS requires notification to the Board which was satisfied through the report contained in the package.

The maker and the seconder of the motion withdrew their motions as they were unnecessary.

Mr. Nonnenmacher said that this report is the latest effort in the single stream recycling campaign. He explained that the recycling ratio, which is the ratio of recycling tons to municipal solid waste tons collected, has increased substantially as a result of these radio ads. Mr. Nonnenmacher said that management feels that these ads have been successful in bringing in greater tons and this request for service (hereinafter referred to as "RFS") concerns running another three to four weeks worth of ads.

Director Damer asked if these ads will discuss the collection of plastics #1-7. Mr. Nonnenmacher replied no. He said when that collection process is ready there will be additional radio ads specifically scripted to illustrate that service.

Director Savitsky said that she would like to be sure that those ads are also aired on public radio stations. Mr. Nonnenmacher said that they are running on public radio ads and another thirteen week sponsorship of "where we live" was started in January and will run until June.

Director Edwards asked when CRRA anticipates having the ability to roll out the collection of plastics #1-7. Mr. Nonnenmacher said that would happen in early April. He said the vast majority of those items which now come in will be #5's. Mr. Nonnenmacher said that if the CT DEP's waste characterization studies are correct an additional 3,000-5,000 tons of recyclables should be coming in with the advent of this expanded collection.

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE CONTRACT FOR ECONOMIC ADVISORY SERVICES

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion on the above referenced item. Director Savitsky made the motion which was seconded by Director Martland.

RESOLVED: That the President be authorized to enter into a contract for economic advisory services with Environmental Capital, LLC to assist management with work on a variety of projects including, but not limited to, financial and economic evaluation with regard to the strategic plans of the Authority, market information on other comparable solid waste authorities and innovations within the solid waste field; financial feasibility analyses; and analysis of state and federal laws and regulations relative to solid waste management and municipal bonds. This contract will be for a three-year period, from March 1, 2010 to February 28, 2013.

Ms. Ferguson said due to an oversight the current economic contract expired this October and was subsequently temporarily extended. Ms. Ferguson said at the same time management went out with an RFQ which was published in the local papers and also the Bond Buyer. She said a timetable is included in the package with more details.

Ms. Ferguson said there were several specific areas which management wanted the economic advisor responses to address. She said that six proposals were received. Ms. Ferguson said management's recommendation is to stay with CRRA's incumbent economic advisor Environmental Capital and was recommend as such to the Finance Committee.

Director Desmarais said that the Finance Committee acted quickly on this matter as the background information was extremely well organized and detailed.

Director Savitsky said that when management and the Finance Committee were seeking underwriters for the Wallingford Project, Rick McCarthy of Environmental Capital was extremely helpful, intelligent and knowledgeable with an understanding of CRRA's business. Mrs. Ferguson added that Environmental Capital was specifically created to assist solid waste clients and that the principal is a CPA.

Director Damer asked if it is fair to say that the choices were made on the basis of responses to the RFQ and overall qualifications versus on the lowest cost. Mrs. Ferguson said that the lowest cost firm did not have the requisite solid waste experience.

Director Griswold said that the hourly rate for the service is \$220.00. He asked if there is an overall budget for this activity. Mrs. Ferguson said that it is contained in the budget. Director Griswold asked if these costs are in addition to what is contained in the budget. Mrs. Ferguson replied no.

Mr. Bolduc said that this is a budgeted item which does not commit an amount. He said that CRRA is engaging the firm as specific work is done. Director Savitsky said that they are not on a retainer and are only paid if they are asked to do a specific task.

The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call. Chairman Pace, Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Lauretti, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
Chairman Pace	· X		
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	X		
David Damer	Х		
Alan Desmarais	X		
Timothy Griswold	Х		
Mark Lauretti	Х		
Theodore Martland	X		
Nicholas Mullane	X		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

<u>CONTINUED DISCUSSION AND PASSAGE OF THE MOTION ON THE RESOLUTION REGARDING THE – FY 11 MDC MID-CONN OPERATING BUDGET</u>

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion regarding the above-captioned item. Director Savitsky made the following motion:

WHEREAS, The Metropolitan District Commission (MDC) failed to meet the contractual due date of February 1st for submitting the fiscal year 2011 annual operating budget for the Mid-

Connecticut Project (the fiscal year 2011 Proposed Budget). The MDC submitted such operating budget to the Authority on February 3, 2010, two days beyond the contractual due date, which caused difficulty in the Authority's budget review process; and

WHEREAS, the budget prepared by the MDC demonstrated an increase of \$16,724,195 in expenditures or additional \$22.37 per ton as compared to their fiscal year 2009 actual expenses; and

WHEREAS, The Authority immediately reviewed and submitted questions to the MDC to assist in the evaluation of the Proposed Budget; and

WHEREAS, as of February 18, 2010 no response to the Authority's request for documentation or additional information has been forthcoming from MDC; and

WHEREAS, upon its review, the Authority determined that the fiscal year 2011 Proposed Budget for the Administration submitted by the MDC included \$12,440,500 for a line item entitled "MDC Contract Separation Costs". The Authority recommends the elimination of such contract expiration costs, and further recommends maintaining the existing managerial complement level and reducing the Administration regular pay budget by an estimated \$94,550 and reducing other personnel-related costs estimated at \$497,100 which collectively will result in a reduction in Indirect Cost by \$14,900; and

WHEREAS, upon its review, the Authority determined that the fiscal year 2011 Proposed Budget for Waste Processing Facility (WPF) submitted by the MDC included an increase in a line item entitled Pension Regular for pension contribution which appears to include contract expiration costs estimated at \$3,700,900. The budget also reflected an increase in personnel-related costs due to additional headcount estimated at \$165,000. In addition, the Authority recommends a number of other reductions as follows:

- Reduce Outside Services and Consulting Services by \$118,000 to a combined total of \$32,000 which is consistent with Fiscal Year 2009 actual expenditures.
- Reduce Pest Control Services by \$5,000 to \$5,000 which is consistent with Fiscal Year 2009 actual expenditures.
- Reduce Power Operated Equipment by \$127,800 to \$852,000 which is consistent with Fiscal Year 2010 projected expenditures.
- Reduce Indirect Costs by \$31,600 to \$2,067,200 which is the related reduction to the above-mentioned reductions in expenditures.

The Authority recommends a reduction in these amounts and deletion of additional headcount. The Authority also recommends a capital budget of \$200,000 for the upgrade of primary shredder.

NOW, THEREFORE, it is

RESOLVED: That the Board hereby adopts the fiscal year 2011 Mid-Connecticut Annual Operating Budget as submitted by the MDC and revised by the Authority in the form presented at this meeting.

The motion was seconded by Director Desmarais.

Director Savitsky said the handout contains the most recent information pertaining to the resolution in the package. Mr. Bolduc said there are two changes in the handout which differ from the item contained in the package. He said the consulting services have decreased by \$4,000 and the processing facility costs have increased by \$5,000 and the indirect associated with that by a total net increase of \$1,100. He said the handout shows that management is recommending the Board adopts a budget of \$17,055,975 rather than the budget of \$17,054,855 which was contained in the package.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said this budget will go into the overall Mid-Conn budget after its approval in order to set the tip fee. He said he is clarifying that this is an adoption of this budget not an approval. Mr. Bolduc said that the requirement in the contract is that the CRRA Board adopt the MDC budget, it does not use the word approve. Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that the Board needs to adopt the budget in order to approve the Mid-Conn budget. Chairman Pace said that the Board may still have questions and concerns moving forward.

Director Desmarais asked management to summarize the questions it asked MDC concerning the \$17,000,000 budget. Mr. Bolduc said that in FY'10 a budget of \$17,300,000 was adopted. He said that the proposed budget from MDC for FY'11 was \$34,065,000 of which approximately \$16.6 million was costs associated with the expiration of the contract which is known as "separation costs" in MDC's language. Mr. Bolduc said those costs primarily focused on unfunded pension liabilities and unrecorded and unfunded post-medical retirement costs.

Mr. Bolduc said that management wanted to know where in the budgets these costs are. He explained there is one specific line item which talks about MDC contract separation costs which identifies roughly \$12 million. Mr. Bolduc explained that management knows there is \$4 million worth of other items floating around and needed to know specifically what those costs were.

Director Desmarais asked if a response was received for those requests. Mr. Bolduc said that a response was received but it was not specific. He said the response was ambiguous and contained data that said those costs were the pension regular however management knows from historicals that a portion of the pension has been funded. Mr. Bolduc said that it appears to have been calculated based on a different amortization period. He said that management is estimating that half a million will cover those costs based on historicals.

Mr. Bolduc said that the second category where management had asked questions concerned large expenditures relative to operation and maintenance. He said through discussion with CRRA's senior engineer, the power operator figure historically is a lump sum number which is reflected in maintenance costs. He said that \$3 million of expenditures were actuals in FY'09 and adopted. Mr. Bolduc said that detail is missing from many of the items under operation and maintenance which MDC has yet to provide. He said for some of the equipment there are no specifics and there are also other responses to questions which are needed to clarify some other big increases.

Mr. Bolduc said if you look at pension regulars there is a historical spending of \$563,000 and MDC proposed \$4.3 million. He said that management recommends \$565,000 for this item. Mr. Bolduc said that MDC had also requested some additional manpower which management questioned and subsequently decided was unnecessary.

Director Desmarais said there are two adjustments at work here, one a reduction of \$4,000 in administration and the other in the waste processing facility in pest control. He said that given the \$10

million worth of questions that management has the two adjustments that were made result in an only \$1,100 worth of changes in the budget.

Mr. Bolduc said that management is adjusting the budget in response to the data it received. Director Desmarais said it is frustrating to ask a \$6 million question and receive a \$5,000 response.

Director Lauretti asked management to explain the difference in the \$13 million proposal on operations. Mr. Bolduc said that the power operated equipment and maintenance is a big item. Mr. Bolduc said that there is roughly \$130,000 in power operated equipment, \$100,000 in outside consultant services and roughly \$15,000 in the actual but the proposal was for over \$110,000. He said that management eliminated \$30,000 of other operating expenses and about \$160,000 worth of labor for additional personnel.

Mr. Bolduc said that MDC had requested another staff engineer, to increase plant operators and training for two positions which management did not think was necessary and eliminated. He said on the administrative side MDC had increased a manager from 50% part-time to 100% of the time. Mr. Bolduc explained this prompted management to ask for support for this increase. He said that support was not provided and as MDC has been operating with the position at 50% and CRRA's operating personnel did not think this was necessary or needed, this was eliminated as well.

Chairman Pace asked if the Finance Committee recommended this resolution. Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that the Finance Committee had made some changes and advised management to follow up with communications to MDC.

Chairman Pace said that there is information management requested from MDC which was not provided in a timely manner. He said that this happens year after year and assumptions are used that are not verified in a timely manner. Chairman Pace said that MDC's proposed operating costs would place a substantial financial burden on the member towns, towns which he knows are concerned regarding the tip fee. He said that this shows inefficiency not of the plant operators but of MDC's management.

Director Martland said that he was hoping that the tip fee could be brought down to \$69.00 a ton.

Director Damer asked if there is a mechanism to make any changes assuming that the Board adopts this MDC budget today, should additional information come in from MDC concerning management's questions. Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that a tip fee must be set by March 1, 2010, he said that does not leave any time for changes.

Chairman Pace said that this is what he means concerning timely manners. He said that CRRA goes through this delay with MDC on an annual basis.

Director Desmarais said that it is really frustrating when the Board is charged with coming up with the Mid-Conn budget and a tip fee and there is a difference of \$22.50 per ton. He said there were responses on minor issues however the big piece is left unanswered. Director Desmarais said a response that recognizes these difficulties is a professional response however a minimal response or no response at all is frustrating and does not allow the Board to fulfill its duties.

Director Griswold asked if MDC is obliged to operate within the budget that the CRRA Board establishes. Mr. Bolduc said that there are guidelines within the contract and the intent is that MDC works within this number.

Director Desmarais asked if he is correct in assuming that the \$1,100 change is so minimal that it will not make a difference concerning the tip fee. Mr. Bolduc said that was correct. He said that the actual FY'09 expenditures were in the \$15.9 million range. Mr. Kirk said the administration of the capital project makes a huge difference in terms of the budget where millions of dollars difference can be made depending on whether CRRA manages the project or MDC handles it.

Director Savitsky said CRRA operates under specific timelines, charters and guidelines. She said during this lengthy contractual relationship with the MDC it is unfair to the CRRA Board and customers that it can not obtain the appropriate information it needs in order to set accurate and reasonable tip fees so that its customers can move into the municipal budgeting process. She said this creates an enormous challenge for the municipalities which do not have the flexibility to miss and ignore deadlines. Director Savitsky said this delay in information has been a source of frustration for many years.

Director Martland said that if the MDC budget was accepted as is that would cause the tip fee to be in the \$90.00's.

The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call. Chairman Pace, Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Lauretti, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
Chairman Pace	Х		
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	. X		
David Damer	X		
Alan Desmarais	Х		
Timothy Griswold	Х		
Mark Lauretti	X		
Theodore Martland	X		
Nicholas Mullane	X		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE FY 11 MID-CONN BUDGET AS AMENDED

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to approve the above referenced item and its accompanying amendment. Director Desmarais made the motion which was seconded by Director Martland.

RESOLVED: That the proposed fiscal year 2011 Mid-Connecticut Project operating budget be adopted substantially in the form presented and discussed at this meeting;

FURTHER RESOLVED: That the following tip fees be adopted for fiscal year 2011 operating budget;

WASTE STREAM	TIP FEES
Member and Commercial Solid Waste Tip Fee	\$70.00
(per ton)	
Spot Solid Waste Tip Fee (per ton)	Market Rate
Municipal Bulky Waste (per ton)	\$90.00
Ferrous Residue (per ton)	Market Rate
DEP Certified Soils/Cover Material (per ton)	Market Rate
Mattress fee (per unit)	\$45.00
Recycling Tip Fee (per ton)	\$0.00

FURTHER RESOLVED: That the President is hereby authorized to approve the use of funds from the following Mid-Connecticut Project reserves, as appropriate, to pay for costs and fees incurred during fiscal year 2011 in accordance with the capital budget adopted pursuant hereto, substantial as presented ad discussed at this meeting, provided that all purchases of goods and services shall comply with the requirements of the Authority's Procurement Policy:

Hartford Landfill Closure Reserve Landfill Development Fund Jets/EGF Reserve Facility Modification Reserve Rolling Stock Reserve Risk Fund

MOTION TO APPROVE AMENDMENT ONE

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to approve the above referenced amendment. Director Desmarais made the motion which was seconded by Director Martland.

AMENDMENT NUMBER ONE

To reflect adjustments to net cost of operation as discussed at the Finance Committee meeting.

Item:	Current Proposed FY11:	Revised Proposed FY11:	Reduction Amount:
Administrative Expenses: Indirect Labor & Overhead	3,775,000	3,700,000 (A)	(75,000)
Operational Expenses: Legal Notices	40,000	20,000 (B)	(20,000)
Legal	2,386,000	2,186,000 (C)	(200,000)
Contribution to Facility Modification Reserve	5,200,000	4,777,500 (D)	(425,000)
Communication Services	80,000	50,000 (E)	(30,000)
Total			(\$ 750,000)

- (A) Reduction in staffing
- (B) Greater utilization of internet web noticing
- (C) Reduced usage of outside legal
- (D) Reduced reserve level to minimal amount of \$43,000
- (E) Reduced level of increase

SHORT RECESS

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a five minutes recess.

The recess began at 10:30 a.m.

The meeting was reconvened at 10:35 a.m.

<u>VOTE ON AMENDMENT ONE TO THE RESOLUTION REGARDING THE FY 11 MID-CONN BUDGET</u>

Director Savitsky said that the Finance Committee spent a lot of time discussing many different components of the budget and the changes in this resolution by amendment number one reflect those areas which the Committee asked management to review carefully to see if there would be an impact on operations as stated. She said the contribution to the facility modification reserve may require continued discussion as that figure is significant.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said if this amendment is adopted it accounts for 95 cents a ton in the tip fee.

Director Savitsky said that the action detailed in this amendment is supported by the Finance Committee. Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that the Finance Committee authorized management to make the appropriate corrections consistent with those discussions in the form of an amendment for the full Board to vote on.

The motion previously made by Director Desmarais and seconded by Director Martland to approve the amendment to the resolution regarding the FY'11 Mid-Conn Budget was approved unanimously by roll call. Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Jarjura, Director Lauretti, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	X		
David Damer	Х		
Alan Desmarais	Х		
Timothy Griswold	Х		
Michael Jarjura	X		
Mark Lauretti	Х		
Theodore Martland	Х		
Nicholas Mullane	X		
Linda Savitsky	Х		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

MOTION TO APPROVE AMENDMENT TWO

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to approve the above referenced amendment. Director Savitsky made the motion which was seconded by Director Desmarais.

AMENDMENT NUMBER TWO

In light of current personnel resources constraints, management felt undertaking two major projects in Fiscal Year 2011 would create difficult and unnecessary challenges and therefore presented the Budget with only one of the two major projects contemplated. If the Board determines to delay the implementation of a new bale operation then Management recommends advancing the turbine #6 overhaul work currently scheduled in the Fiscal Year 2012 Capital Improvement Plan to Fiscal Year 2011.

See attached discussion and analysis

- A) Implementation of a new bail operation
- B) Turbine #6 overhaul

Director Damer he wants to make it clear regarding the turbine outage repairs and reliability although the amendment references upgrades for steam turbine #6 it is his understanding these are not actually upgrades but replacements and do not have the ability to increase the output above the abilities of the machine. Mr. Kirk said that was correct and an important distinction to make as there is no improvement or increase in capacity in this resolution which is to authorize necessary repairs.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that he endorses management's recommendation with regards to turbine #6. He said he believes the baling operation is a good project but he does not find it appropriate in the current economy to take \$2.7-\$2.8 or \$3.50 in tip fee to put in a project with a pay-back which is

not immediately available to the Project. He said that he does agree that the turbine outage should take place.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that the CRRA Board has a responsibility to maintain the equipment in first class order and it would be a disservice to rate payers to not maintain the turbine. He said the turbine repair is already one year beyond the normal scheduled maintenance. Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that to lose that turbine during the year and the ability to generate electricity would be a disservice. He said that he believes the CRRA Board has an obligation to maintain tip fees as level and low as possible for the municipal customers who need predictability and level tip fees to take the appropriate action. Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that he endorses the recommendation to put in the turbine even though it is \$300,000 more than the baler costs which he believes should be postponed.

Director Savitsky said that she supports Vice-Chairman O'Brien's statement. She asked if there is any opportunity to seek any kind of funding though the stimulus. She said once it is out of the budget it becomes even more supportable. Mr. Kirk said that management's proposal takes in Vice-Chairman's O'Brien comments from the Finance Committee to the extent that management does not expect to be pursuing the baler any time soon. He said that management has not been successful in pursuing stimulus money for the recycling venture in Stratford and the short answer is that management does not know yet and will continue to pursue the stimulus opportunity.

Director Desmarais asked if the baler project is in the budget. Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that the baler is in the project as presented. Director Desmarais said if the projects are substituted there is an additional \$280,000 expenditure which will increase the net cost of services. He asked if that will affect the tip fee.

Mr. Bolduc said that the capital expenditure is in the facility modification reserve and management puts dollars in its budget to fund that reserve and that reserve is a cash account by which the project is funded. He said that the reserve balance will be used to cover those costs.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien clarified that amendment two is to accept management's recommendation to put the turbine repairs in the FY'11 budget and delete the baler project from the FY'11 budget.

Director Damer asked if the baler project is being moved to FY'12. Mr. Kirk said no. He noted that management will return to the Board concerning this item at a later date.

The motion previously made and seconded to approve the amendment was approved unanimously by roll call. Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Jarjura, Director Lauretti, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	X		
David Damer	X		
Alan Desmarais	X		
Timothy Griswold	X		
Michael Jarjura	X		
Mark Lauretti	X		
Theodore Martland	Х		
Nicholas Mullane	X		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

APPROVAL OF AN AMENDMENT CONCERNING THE BULKY WASTE TIP FEE

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to amend the bulky waste tip fee from \$90.00 to \$85.00.

The motion to amend the bulky waste tip fee was made by Director Savitsky and seconded by Director Damer.

Mr. Egan said that this matter involves the non-processible bulky waste which will be delivered to the facility. He said when the budget was assembled management had not completely refined the estimate on the cost associated with managing the shredder which is used on the bulky waste. He said that \$90.00 was used conservatively as a place holder. He said after additional analysis he is prepared to recommend to the Board that the \$90.00 tip fee be reduced to \$85.00 which is the current tip fee.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that this is separate from the member tip fee but is still part of the main motion concerning the overall budget. He said this amendment will amend the main motion by this amount.

Director Desmarais said structurally to reduce the tip fee by \$5.00 will reduce the revenue budget by \$5.00 times the number of tons received. Mr. Egan said that will be addressed in the budget by reducing the tip fee by \$5.00 and increasing the estimated tons of bulky received by several hundred tons to balance that out.

Director Edwards asked how CRRA is getting rid of bulky waste. Mr. Egan said that a shredder was purchased a year ago and the material is shredded and then run through the waste processing facility.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien noted for the record that Mr. Egan has justified the mattress fee of \$45.00 a ton.

The motion previously made and seconded was approved unanimously by roll call. Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Jarjura, Director Lauretti, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	X		
David Damer	X		
Alan Desmarais	X		
Timothy Griswold	X		
Michael Jarjura	X		
Mark Lauretti	X		
Theodore Martland	Х		
Nicholas Mullane	X		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

DISCUSSION ON MATTRESS DISPOSAL

Mr. Kirk said mattress disposal has been a problem for management and the customers of CRRA for many years. He said that in the past the mattresses and bulky waste were buried in the Hartford landfill. Mr. Kirk said that when the Hartford landfill was closed a shredder was purchased and CRRA continued to dispose of the mattresses and the bulky waste which are typically mixed together in member towns. Mr. Kirk said in a shredder the mixture created a problem. He said the shredder can be set to handle the mixed bulky waste however it is very low when it is outfitted to do so.

Mr. Kirk said that feedback was received in the form of complaints that tip fees were already set and the towns can not handle separating mattresses and bulky waste. He said as a result CRRA continued to receive the mixture for the next year without charge. Mr. Kirk said that it is extraordinarily expensive to dispose of mattresses and that cost was not reflected during the year. He said that after investigation it was determined that the actual cost of disposing mattresses if the towns mix them with bulky waste is \$45.00 per mattress.

Mr. Kirk said that management was encouraged to handle the mixed material despite the cost as the overall cost of separating the two is higher for the towns. He explained the mattresses will be pulled out of the bulky waste and then shredded together off hours. Mr. Kirk said that after consideration of a number of options over the past year, this was the preferred, most economical solution.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien asked that management notice the Towns of the tip fee along with a full explanation of the mattress handling procedure. Mr. Kirk said that information will be placed in the tip fee notification letter. He said that he would address this issue at the MAC meeting as well.

A discussion on possible alternatives for mattress disposal took place.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien asked if management can assign a number for average mattress weight. Mr. Egan said that management's analysis assumes a mattress is 100 pounds, and therefore there are 20 mattresses in a ton. Mr. Egan said that claims of double billing may take place he said that with 20 mattresses in a ton and an \$85.00 tip fee each mattress is about \$4.00. He said that the analysis is based on the best information available. Mr. Kirk said in the past those costs were washed through the MSW

tip fee. Mr. Kirk said the cost is now assigned appropriately so that those towns managing mattress differently are no longer subsidizing the mattress disposal.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien asked that options for managing the mattresses be included in the tip fee notification letter.

APPROVAL OF THE MOTION TO AMEND THE FINAL TIP FEE

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to amend the tip fee to \$69.00 a ton.

The motion to amend the tip fee to \$69.00 a ton was made by Director Savitsky and seconded by Director Desmarais.

Director Savitsky said for the record that the tip fee reflects no change from the current year.

The motion previously made and seconded was approved by roll call. Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Jarjura, Director Lauretti, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	Х		
David Damer	X		
Alan Desmarais	Х		
Timothy Griswold	X		
Michael Jarjura	Х		
Mark Lauretti	Х		
Theodore Martland	X		
Nicholas Mullane	Х		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

FINAL VOTE ON THE RESOLUTION REGARDING THE FY 11 MID-CONN BUDGET AS AMENDED

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to approve the FY'11 Mid-Conn budget as amended and discussed.

The motion as made originally by Director Desmarais and seconded by Director Martland was passed unanimously. Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Jarjura, Director Lauretti, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
	·		
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	X		-
David Damer	Х		
Alan Desmarais	Х		
Timothy Griswold	X		
Michael Jarjura	X		
Mark Lauretti	Х		
Theodore Martland	Х		
Nicholas Mullane	X		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

MOTION TO SUSPEND THE RULES TO ADD AN ITEM TO THE AGENDA REGARDING A TEMPORARY INCREASE FOR THE DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENTAL AFFAIRS AND DEVELOPMENT

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to add an item to the agenda concerning the above referenced resolution.

Director Desmarais made the motion.

Director Damer seconded the motion.

Director Desmarais read the motion into the record:

RESOLVED: That the Board of Directors authorizes a temporary increase of 10% for the Director of Environmental Affairs and Development.

The motion to add an item to the agenda was approved by roll call. Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Jarjura, Director Martland, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes. Director Lauretti abstained.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
		<u> </u>	
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	Х		
David Damer	Х		
Alan Desmarais	Х		
Timothy Griswold	Х		
Michael Jarjura	Х		
Mark Lauretti			Х
Theodore Martland	X		
Nicholas Mullane	Х		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

RESOLUTION REGARDING ORGANIZATIONAL SYNERGY & HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION REGARDING A TEMPORARY INCREASE FOR THE DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENTAL AFFAIRS AND DEVELOPMENT

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion regarding the above-captioned matter. The following motion was made by Director Savitsky:

RESOLVED: That the Board of Directors authorizes a temporary increase of 10% for the Director of Environmental Affairs and Development.

Director Jarjura seconded the motion.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that this resolution is fairly self explanatory. He said that Mr. Egan's duties are doubling and that he is receiving an additional temporary 10% in compensation as a result.

Director Jarjura said Mr. Egan's responsibilities as well as others in management have increased and the Organizational Synergy and Human Resources Committee is proposing that he temporarily receive 10% in compensation. He said that he believes it is a reasonable request and the amount will be taken into consideration if additional hiring takes places down the road.

Director Desmarais said that the alternative would be to replace the Director of Operations at a much greater expense and this alternative saves CRRA nearly \$130,000.

Director Savitsky said that she would like to see this action revisited in 90 days as this 10% may be a little low considering the amount of work which is being placed on Mr. Egan. Vice-Chairman O'Brien asked that the position itself be revisited and looked into considering the future of the CRRA operations. Mr. Kirk said that the Committee will certainly do so.

Mr. Kirk said that he is glad of the support and noted that this situation has placed additional strain and work on many of the employees.

Director Edwards said with no disrespect to Mr. Egan, from a municipal standpoint everyone has had to pick up additional duties and there is a freeze on increases at many municipalities.

Director Mullane asked if the administrative assistant position is being filled. Mr. Kirk said at this point in time most likely not. He said that there are many changes which are expected in the coming months and the organizational make-up of the CRRA will be examined.

The motion previously made and seconded was approved by roll call. Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Griswold, Director Jarjura, Director Mullane, and Director Savitsky voted yes. Director Lauretti and Director Martland abstained.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	X		
David Damer	X		
Alan Desmarais	Х		
Timothy Griswold	X		
Michael Jarjura	Х		
Mark Lauretti			Х
Theodore Martland			Х
Nicholas Mullane	X		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Mr. Kirk said that maintenance efforts at the PBF continue with the pressure part replacements on the lower water wall of unit number eleven which have been completed. He said that management is utilizing a high tech cladding material which caused some installation issues which led to a seven day delay. He said that this was a difficult outage however management is anticipating great things from this cladding material which hopefully will save money in the future. Mr. Kirk said this replacement is a trial effort and if all goes well the material will be used in the future in other units.

Mr. Kirk said that the RFP process for the Mid-Conn-Future Conn Project renewal is complete and RFP's will be issued for mid March. He said that CRRA is on schedule for January 2011 for a contract with its new operator or a new contract with the incumbents.

Mr. Kirk said that concerning the town contracts there are three options which are likely; a member option, contract customer option and a spot option all of which were discussed a the CRRA annual meeting. He said that the MSA's for the towns will be sent out within the next three-four weeks with a thirty or more day period of time for comments to be received from the town attorneys.

Mr. Kirk said that management has been working closely with town customers who provided feedback to certain issues. He said he expects some of these changes may be difficult for the Towns.

Mr. Kirk said that concerning the SWEROC Division consideration of the single-stream recycling effort is proceeding. He said a number of bills have been introduced to the Legislature which may potentially significantly change CRRA's mission and existence. He said they are concept bills without specificity and management is watching them closely and meeting with various legislative leaders to be sure that legislators are well informed.

VICE-CHAIRMAN O'BRIEN ADDRESSES THE BOARD

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that he is resigning from the CRRA Board. He said that he is pleased that Ms. Kelly has been nominated in his place, and noted that she is up for nomination review in March which may mean he will not be a Board member at the next meeting.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that it has been a real privilege to serve on the CRRA Board. He said the Board members have been a great group of people and he pleased to say that despite disagreements every Board member has been free to voice their individual opinions no matter what. Vice-Chairman O'Brien thanked the Board and management for their services and said that he considered it a privilege to work with them all.

Director Desmarais said he has only been on the Board a short amount of time but noted that he truly appreciates the hard work and dedication that Board members such as Vice-Chairman O'Brien have done over the years.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien thanked Chairman Pace for his leadership and guidance over the years.

Director Savitsky said that her experience with the Policies & Procurement Committee allowed her to understand the depth of knowledge and level of diligence that Vice-Chairman O'Brien brought to the Board. She said that she considers Vice-Chairman O'Brien to be a true treasure.

Mr. Kirk said that management will miss Vice-Chairman O'Brien and his contributions have been limitless. He said years ago CRRA was close to closing and bringing the state bond rating down with it and he credits Vice-Chairman O'Brien and that Board for their efforts over the years in turning CRRA around. Mr. Kirk said that management and the Board have well developed pride in the remarkable achievements of CRRA's recovery and reorganization in its service to Connecticut municipalities.

SHORT RECESS

Vice-Chairman O'Brien said that there would be a five minute recess.

The recess began at 11:40 a.m. and ended at 11:45 a.m.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation, real estate acquisition, pending RFP's, and personnel matters with appropriate staff. The motion made by Director Desmarais and seconded by Director Jarjura was approved unanimously by roll call. Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested that the following people be invited to the Executive Session in addition to the Directors:

Tom Kirk Jim Bolduc Peter Egan Laurie Hunt, Esq.

Vice-Chairman O'Brien noted that Director Edward will be present for discussion that pertains to the SouthWest Division.

The motion to enter into Executive Session was approved unanimously by roll call. Vice-Chairman O'Brien, Director Damer, Director Desmarais, Director Jarjura, Director Lauretti, Director Martland, Director Mullane, Vice-Chairman O'Brien and Director Savitsky voted yes.

Directors	Aye	Nay	Abstain
·			
Vice-Chairman O'Brien	X		
David Damer	Х		
Alan Desmarais	Х		
Michael Jarjura	X		
Mike Lauretti	Х		
Theodore Martland	X		
Nicholas Mullane	Х		
Linda Savitsky	X		
Ad-Hocs			
Stephen Edwards, Bridgeport			

The Executive Session began at 11:45 a.m. and concluded at 12:47 p.m. Vice-Chairman O'Brien noted that no votes were taken in Executive Session.

The meeting was reconvened at 12:47 p.m., the door to the Board room was opened, and the Board secretary and all members of the public (of which there were none) were invited back in for the continuation of public session.

ADJOURNMENT

Vice-Chairman O'Brien requested a motion to adjourn the meeting. The motion to adjourn was made by Director Jarjura and seconded by Director Damer and was approved unanimously.

There being no other business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 12:47 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Moira Kenney

Secretary to the Board/Paralegal

TAB 2

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE PURCHASE OF ALL RISK PROPERTY INSURANCE FOR THE PERIOD 4/1/10-4/1/11

RESOLVED: That CRRA's \$365 million All Risk Property insurance be purchased for a premium of \$620,000 (including terrorism) from the following five (5) insurers with their quota shares as indicated: Zurich 32.5%; Starr Tech 32.5%; Swiss Re 20%; Arch 10% and Commonwealth 5%; and

FURTHER RESOLVED: That CRRA obtain loss prevention engineering services from XL GAPS for a cost of \$16,295 for the period 4/1/10 - 4/1/11.

The proposed premium is \$620,000 (3%) below last year's premium. (CRRA's annualized budget for this program covering FY '10 and FY '11 is \$688,768).

Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority All Risk Property Insurance Renewal 3/25/10

I. Current Policy

- Expires 4/1/10 \$359 million Blanket All Risk (subject to policy terms and exclusions) including Boiler & Machinery, insuring Real and Personal Property, Business Interruption and Extra Expense
- Property damage & boiler & machinery deductible \$50,000, except Mid-CT, Wallingford Facilities and Jets, which have a \$250,000 deductible and Mobile Equipment which has \$100,000 deductible
- Business Interruption/Extra Expense, deductible is the amount of loss during first 45 days after the occurrence
- Four Insurers Zurich 32%, Starr Tech 27.86%, Arch 25.14% and Swiss Re 15%
- Engineering inspection services, were purchased from XL GAPS, for \$14,000
- 4/1/09 4/1/10 total premium \$654,000 (including terrorism and engineering at \$14,000)

II. Renewal Policy

- Aon Risk Services (Aon), CRRA's broker/consultant, evaluated CRRA's Maximum Foreseeable Loss (MFL) at the Mid-CT facility to gauge if the criteria used to determine the insurance limit purchased made sense
- The analysis suggested that a new limit of \$365 million is appropriate, given CRRA's slightly increased reported values
- Mid-CT Project is CRRA's highest valued single facility which totals \$365M for property damage and business interruption.
- Aon proposes the limit of \$365 million as it maintains current market capacity and takes into consideration the potential significant loss scenarios
- The \$365 million applies on a blanket basis for property damage to all scheduled locations
- Aon marketed the program to all companies listed on the spreadsheet attached (Exhibit A)
- Premium decreased to \$620,000 (including terrorism)

- Deductibles are same as last year property damage, \$50,000, except Mid-CT, Wallingford facilities and Jets, \$250,000; mobile equipment, \$100,000.
- Solid quotes were received from Zurich, Starr Tech, Swiss Re, Arch and Commonwealth.
- Zurich was the first to respond initially offering a 32% share; Starr Tech initially offered a share of 30%; Swiss Re offered 20%; Arch initially offered a maximum share of 7.5% and Commonwealth's maximum quote was for 5%.
- After some negotiation, the final quotes reflected the following percentages:

	Zurich	32.5%
	Starr Tech	32.5%
\triangleright	Swiss Re	20%
\triangleright	Arch	10%
	Commonwealth	5%

- This leaves four incumbent insurers on the program (Zurich, Starr Tech, Swiss Re and Arch), three out of the four with higher percentages. This also makes Zurich and Starr Tech co-leads.
- As a co-lead insurer, Starr Tech will require that it send its own loss control engineers (no charge to CRRA) along when inspections are undertaken.

Engineering

Most states, counties or cities, including the State of Connecticut, require periodic inspections of commercial boilers or pressure vessels (jurisdictional inspections/engineering). The law or regulations may also require a certificate that attests the equipment complies with these requirements.

In addition to these engineering services, for the past several years, CRRA increased the scope of engineering services purchased to include:

- Loss control visits where the company loss control engineer completed extensive evaluation of the risk and provided summaries of findings and written recommendations to mitigate potential property damage. These services were provided for the following facilities:
 - (1) Mid-CT Electric Generating Facility (EGF)
 - (2) Mid-CT Power Block Facility (PBF)
 - (3) Mid-CT Waste Processing Facility (WPF)
 - (4) Mid-CT Twin Packs
- Because of the value of and complexity of the Mid-CT facilities, recently conducted inspections which produced recommendations for improvements, and discussions with in-house engineers, it was determined that loss control engineering of the type described above continues to be beneficial to CRRA
- Aon has stated that underwriters need engineering reports to evaluate the
 potential risk of loss and adequate protection of that risk. Without that,
 underwriters will not provide quotes especially on power generation
 exposures.
- The fact that CRRA put into place a formalized loss control inspection plan and followed up those inspections with a spreadsheet of responses to those open recommendations cannot be discounted as a factor in stimulating competition. This shows an understanding of the potential loss of risk and a willingness to improve that risk.
- Going forward, it is important to prove to the markets that the safety programs currently in place at the sites are well documented and that the operators are being held accountable where there is a need for improvement.

 This year Aon sought proposals for similar engineering for the Mid-CT WPF, PBF, EGF and Twin Packs, and received the following proposals:

	XL GAPS	Paragon	RiskLogic
Inspection/Reporting	\$16,295	\$16,400	\$10,500
Plan Review-CRRA Option	\$ 1,600	\$ 1,500	\$ 1,250
Total	\$17,895	\$17,900	\$11,750

- Our in-house engineering professional reviewed all proposals and sample reports/recommendations (actual in the case of XL GAPS) and believes that XL GAPS and Paragon would provide comparable, comprehensive oversight services, however, he would recommend selection of XL GAPS due to their familiarity with CRRA's facilities. The plan review option was not quoted last year.
- Our in-house engineer believes the detail and depth of the RiskLogic inspections/reports were inferior to those provided by either XL GAPS or Paragon and would not recommend using this vendor.

III. Management Summary & Recommendation

- Policy expiration on 4/1/10 requires approval at the March 25, 2010 Board meeting for continuance of coverage
- Property insurance, business interruption and extra expense on CRRA property is required due to ownership and/or contractual requirements
- Management recommends securing the \$365 million all risk property insurance coverage for the period 4/1/10 4/1/11 as follows:

Insurer		% Participation of \$365M
Zurich Starr Tech	Rating A Rating A	32.5% 32.5%
Swiss Re	Rating A	20%
Arch	Rating A	10%
Commonwealth	Rating A	5%

 Management recommends selection of XL GAPS for loss control engineering, inspection and reporting for \$16,295 - without the option for plan review.

	April 1, 2009 – 2010	April 1, 2010- 2011	Comments
Limit of Liability	\$359 million	\$ 365 million	Equals 100% reported values for PBF & EGF plus BI & Extra Expense for Mid-CT Project
Deductibles Property Damage:	\$50,000 except \$250,000 at Mid-CT and Wallingford facilities and jets, \$100,000 Mobile Equipment	No change	
Time Element:	45 days	No change	
Annual Premium	\$640,000	\$620,000	3% Decrease
Engineering	\$ 14,000	\$16,295	Mid-CT consists of 4 facilities and is largest potential loss;
,	(jurisdictional inspections & loss prevention visits to 4 facilities w/reports & recommendations)	No change	
Terrorism	Within premium	No change	
TOTAL	\$654,000	\$636,295	3% Decrease

IV. Finance Committee Recommendation to the CRRA Board

The Finance Committee has reviewed and discussed the options for renewing CRRA's Property Insurance and recommends the purchase of the \$365 million policy for a premium of \$620,000 from the following five (5) insurers with their quota shares as indicated: Zurich 32.5%; Starr Tech 32.5%; Swiss Re 20%; Arch 10% and Commonwealth 5%; and engineering services from XL GAPS for \$16,295.

The overall premium for \$365 million of property insurance, including business interruption and extra expense, engineering and terrorism coverage is \$636,295 (\$17,705 less than last year).

CRRA's annualized budget for this program covering FY '10 and FY '11 is \$688,768 (see Premium to Budget Comparison, Exhibit B).

Quote Disc	Slosure Repo	Quote Disclosure Report for CRRA						Exhibit A
Property Program	rogram							
Program	Carrier	Carrier Response	Carrier Declination Reason	Premium 1	Quoted ARS Commission	Nationally Agreed	Intermediary, if applicable	Intermediary Commission
PolicyTerm:	April 1,	2010 - April 1, 20	2011			Commission		
36,500,000 p/o 365M (10%)	rch	Ouoted		\$60 000 00	0	A/N	Δ/Ν	∀/N
TRIPRA	Arch	Quoted		\$2,000.00	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
118,625,000 p/o 365M (32.5%)	Zurich	Quoted		\$ 188,931.00	0	A/N	ΥN	Ϋ́
and the same of th	Zurich	Quoted	***************************************	\$ 12.569.00	0	ΝΑ	N/A	N/A
73M p/o 365M (20%)	IRI (Swiss Re)	Quoted			0	N/A	N/A	Y/N
TRIPRA	IRI (Swiss Re)	Quoted		\$6,103.00	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
18,250,000 p/o 365M (5%)	Commonwealth	Quoted		\$ 29,524.00	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
TRIPRA	Commonwealth	Quoted		\$ 1,476.00	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
118,625,000 p/o 365M (32.5%)	Starr Tech/ ACE American	Quoted		\$196 625 00	O	A/N	A/N	Α'N
Terrorism -	Starr Tech/ ACE	***************************************						
Certified	American	Quoted		\$4,875.00	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
Property Program	Torus Specialty	Declined	Torus is not licensed to write business (even on a non-admitted basis) in the State of Connecticut	N/A	0	A/A	N/A	N/A
Property Program	Munich Re	Declined	Estimate of \$885,000; therefore declined to compete	N/A	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
Property Program	Liberty Insurance Underwriters	Declined	Loss Control - key location continues to display below average standards with respect to the general management of the plant; its fire protection and its predictive maintenance practices.	Z	0	Ϋ́Α	ĄZ	ΥN
Property Program	Travelers Lloyds Ins Co	Declined	Estimate of \$850,000; therefore declined to compete	N/A	0	A/N	N/A	M/A
Property Program	XL Insurance America Inc	Declined	Pricing too competitive for account size	N/A	0	N/A	N/A	N/A

Quote Disa	closure Repo	Quote Disclosure Report for CRRA						Exhibit A
Property Program	Program				The state of the s	The state of the s		
Program	Carrier	Carrier Response	Carrier Declination Reason	Premium 1	Quoted ARS Commission	Nationally Agreed Commission	Intermediary, if applicable	Intermediary Commission
PolicyTern	n: April 1, 2(PolicyTerm: April 1, 2010 - April 1, 2011	11					
		***************************************	1. Lack of adequate maintenance of the					
			plants - especially as regards Unit 5 at the Power Block facility & overall boiler					
			conditions (operating w/ tube leaks),					
			leaking lube oil piping & significant					
			superheater tube corrosion. 2. Formal training programs are lacking 3.					
			Documentation of equipment testing					
			schedules is needed along w/ improved					
	,,		housekeeping. 4. Fire detection					
			systems in MCC's, battery rooms, as					
Property	j		Well as tire protection for transformers is					
Program	Reinsurance Co	Declined	schedule for some turbines.	A/N	0	ΑΝ	A/N	Ψ/Z
	THE PROPERTY AND ADDRESS OF THE PROPERTY ADDRESS OF THE PROPERTY AND ADDRESS OF THE PROPERTY ADDRESS OF TH		Allianz Power & Utilities' risk appetite	***************************************	***************************************		***************************************	
Property	Allianz Global	NO. TO STATE OF THE STATE OF TH	does not include trash to energy					
Program	Risks US	Declined	facilities	N/A	0	A'N	A/N	N/A
Property								
Program	AXIS	Not Quoting	Did not meet quote deadline	A'N	0	ΑN	A/N	A/N
Property			Estimate of \$885,000; therefore declined			111111111111111111111111111111111111111		***************************************
Program	Munich Re	Declined	to compete	N/A	0	ΑΝ	A/N	N/A
Presentation Date: 3/1/10	ite: 3/1/10							***************************************
Disclosures					V			
		790000000000000000000000000000000000000						

¹ ARS receives premiums Clients pay for remittance to carriers, as well as refunds insurance companies pay for remittance to Clients, and deposits these payments into fiduciary accounts in accordance with applicable insurance laws until they are due to be remitted. ARS will retain the interest or investment income earned while such funds are on deposit pursuant to those laws and carrier agreements.

PREMIUM TO BUDGET COMPARISON

Exhibit B

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE PURCHASE OF PUBLIC OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES LIABILITY INSURANCE FOR THE PERIOD 4/1/10 – 4/1/11

RESOLVED: That CRRA's Public Officials and Employment Practices Liability insurance be purchased from ACE with a \$10,000,000 limit and up to \$10,000,000 in defense costs and expenses outside the limit, and a \$150,000 self insured retention for the period 4/1/10 - 4/1/11 for a premium of \$144,796, as discussed at this meeting.

The proposed premium is \$83,343 (37%) below last year's premium. (CRRA's annualized budget for this program covering FY'10 and FY'11 is \$266,887).

Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority Public Officials and Employment Practices Liability Insurance Renewal 3/25/10

I. Current Policy

- Expires 4/1/2010 Public Officials and Employment Practices Liability Insurance
- \$10,000,000 limit and up to \$10,000,000 in additional defense costs and expenses outside the limit
- \$250,000 self insured retention
- Premium \$228,139
- Insurer (ACE) Illinois Union Fire

II. Renewal Policy

- Quotes sought from ACE (Ace American, A+), State National Insurance Company (Hiscox, A); Ironshore (A-); Allied World Assurance Company (AWAC, A) - (see Exhibit A);
- The market was different this year with insurers looking to write more business;
- CRRA received quotes from three insurers: ACE, Ironshore and AWAC;
- ACE, the incumbent, wants to retain CRRA's business and has agreed to renew with a significant premium decrease, coverage improvements and a reduction in the retention;
- Coverage continues to provide terrorism for no charge;
- All options offered are listed below:

	<u>Insurer</u>	<u>Limit</u>	Deductible	<u>Premium</u>
Option #1	ACE	\$ 10,000,000*	\$150,000	\$144,796
Option #2	Ironshore	\$ 10,000,000**	\$200,000	\$175,000
Option #3	AWAC	\$ 10,000,000**	\$150,000	\$139,058

^{*}Defense outside limit - capped at \$10 MM

- ACE terms and conditions improved compared to last year and better than AWAC such as:
 - ACE provides defense costs in addition to limit, up to \$10,000,000
 - ACE (and all other markets) excludes injunctive relief in any form other than monetary damages, however, ACE will defend such a claim up to \$250,000
 - ACE includes coverage for professional liability for employed professionals including engineers, architects and lawyers

^{**}Defense within policy limits - reduce limit

III. Management Summary & Recommendation

- Section 1-125 of the Connecticut General Statutes (CGS) states that any director
 or employee of CRRA, including ad hoc members, may not be held personally
 liable for damage or injury, not wanton, reckless, willful or malicious, caused in
 the performance of his or her duties and within the scope of his or her
 employment or appointment as such director, officer or employee, or ad hoc
 member
- CRRA is required to protect and indemnify all of its directors, officers and employees in accordance with Section 1-125 of the CGS
- Public Officials Liability Insurance covers liability resulting from "wrongful acts"

 any act, error, misstatement, misleading statement, omission, neglect or breach of duty committed or attempted by the insured, or Employment Practices
 Violations by any Insured solely in the performance of duties for CRRA as defined by the policy.
- This insurance provides secure, consistent, broad coverage with the least troublesome exclusions available in the marketplace.
- Based upon benchmarking, CRRA's claims history and pricing, purchase of a \$10,000,000 limit is reasonable at this time, particularly since there is an additional \$10,000,000 in defense costs provided outside of the policy limit.
- Management in consultation with our broker recommends securing Option #1 \$10,000,000 coverage limit with \$150,000 self insured retention and up to \$10,000,000 in additional defense costs outside of the limit for a premium of \$144,796.
- This premium is \$83,343 (37%) lower than the expiring policy and there are enhancements to the policy as noted above.
- CRRA's annualized budget for this program covering FY'10 and FY'11 is \$266,887 (see Premium to Budget Comparison, Exhibit B)

IV. Recommendation to CRRA Board

The Finance Committee has reviewed and discussed the options for renewing CRRA's Public Officials and Employment Practices Liability insurance, and

RESOLVED: That CRRA's Public Officials and Employment Practices Liability insurance be purchased from ACE with a \$10,000,000 limit and up to \$10,000,000 in defense costs and expenses outside the limit, and a \$150,000 self insured retention for the period 4/1/10 - 4/1/11 for a premium of \$144,796.

Quote Disclosure Report for CRRA Public Official's Liability

Program	Carrier	Carrier Response	Carrier Declination Reason	Carrier Declination Premium l Reason	Quoted ARS Commission	Nationally Agreed Commission Rate	Intermediary, if applicable	Intermediary Commission
PolicyTerm: April 1, 2010 - April 1, 20	- April 1, 2011							
\$10M Aggregate & Additional \$10M ACE American	ACE American						PRINTER PRINTER PRINTER A PRINTER A PRINTER PRINTER PRINTER PRINTER PRINTER PRINTER PRINTER PRINTER PRINTER PR	
Defense Costs	Insurance Co	Quoted		\$144,796	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
	Allied World		200000000000000000000000000000000000000					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
\$10M Policy Aggregate Defense	Assurance Co							
Costs Inside the Limit	(AWAC)	Quoted		\$139,058	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
\$10M Policy Aggregate Defense								
Costs Inside the Limit	Ironshore Holdings US Quoted	Quoted		\$175,000	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
	State National Ins							
	Company (Hiscox)	Declined	Prior Losses		0	N/A	N/A	N/A
D		***************************************	District of the Control of the Contr	·	y	***************************************		y

Presentation Date: 2/26/10

Disclosures

¹ ARS receives premiums Clients pay for remittance to carriers, as well as refunds insurance companies pay for remittance to Clients, and deposits these payments into fiduciary accounts in accordance with applicable insurance laws until they are due to be remitted. ARS will retain the interest or investment income earned while such funds are on deposit pursuant to those laws and carrier agreements.

PREMIUM TO BUDGET COMPARISON

0 +	
ወ ጉ ጉ	်
Variance btw 2009-10 and 2010-11	Annualized Budget Premiums
$0 \leq \overline{a}$	∵≓
ドクグ	E
ַ ≷ ≿	۲
ं के स	ш
	*
Nation 1	ŏ
_	ᅙ
≽જ્	ത്
_ ⊇ ≘	`~
Surplus/ (Deficit) to	ŏ
e E	<u>.</u> 2
တ 🗅	्रष्ट
	⋶
	9
	٩
Proposed 4/1/10-4/1/11	Premium /
se //	5
ŏ 4	ਂਵ
89	ভ
⋰⋰⋰⋝	ក
7.2	
্য	
	Nir
ਰ	
Φ	-
	96
	Ğ
⋰⋶	롰
- 5	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	Budget
FY 2010 FY 2011 Proposed 4/1/10-6/30/10 7/1/10-3/31/11 Annualized 4/1/10-4/1/11	
FY 2011 7/1/10-3/31/1	
~ ~ ~	Budget
୍ଦ ଅ	Ď
~ `` `` `\	3
$r \in$	$\bar{\mathbf{\omega}}$
~ ~	
~ ~	
FY 2010 /10-6/30/10	
o 8	
≖জ	<u> </u>
22 39	g
ે ે 6	ă
_	Ω
\equiv \in	
ব	
0	
25	E
\sim \sim	5
19-2010 19-4/1/1	Œ
09-2010 09-4/1/10	ē
arphi	Š
スス	-
4	
	urance Type
	,5
	1-1
	뽔
	Ĕ۱
	ଅ
	≅्र
	낕
	7
94004400000	:0354

\$83,343

\$122,091

\$144,796

\$266,887

\$207,000

\$59,887

\$228,139

Public Officials & Employees Liability

Exhibit B

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE PROPOSAL OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2011 SOUTHWEST INTERMEDIATE PROCESSING CENTER (IPC) OPERATING BUDGET

WHEREAS: Southwest Connecticut Regional Operating Committee (SWEROC) did agreed to a two year extension with Fairfield County Recycling (FCR), the operator of the SouthWest IPC ensuring deliveries of acceptable recyclables through June 30, 2011; and

WHEREAS: The Connecticut Resources Recovery Authority (The Authority) has the obligation under the Amended and Restated Agreement with SWEROC dated June 27, 1991 to propose an annual budget and present it to SWEROC for review and adoption; and

WHEREAS: SWEROC and The Authority are currently negotiating with FCR to ratify a new contract which will change the method of acceptable recyclables' delivery and extend the agreement with FCR for an additional ten year term; and

WHEREAS: The Authority has created a budget with the assumption that SWEROC will continue to deliver acceptable recyclables under the agreement that ends on June 30, 2011 with the understanding that a new agreement may be ratified before the start of or during Fiscal Year 2011 which may change the Proposed Budget significantly requiring a new or revised budget to be created and submitted for approval.

NOW, THEREFORE, it is

RESOLVED: That the Fiscal Year 2011 Southwest IPC budget totaling \$2,196,000 be accepted for proposal to the SWEROC Board as presented at this meeting including the local administration budget for SWEROC.

Fiscal Year 2011 Southwest Intermediate Processing Center (IPC) Proposed Operating Budget

March 18, 2010

Attached is the proposed fiscal year 2011 operating budget for the Southwest IPC. The Southwest Connecticut Regional Operating Committee ("SWEROC") will meet in April to review and approve the proposed operating budget and tip fee including their local administration budget. Management will update the Finance Committee on the results of this meeting.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The fiscal year 2011 proposed operating budget totals \$2,196k, reflecting a decrease of \$32k (1%) from fiscal year 2010 adopted budget.

REVENUE ASSUMPTIONS

The fiscal year 2011 proposed budget revenue is lower than fiscal year 2010 adopted budget primarily due to decreases in recycling sales settlement and use of reserves.

Revenues	A	dopted	\mathbf{P}	roposed	Ir	icrease / De	crease
220,02200		FY10		FY11		\$	0/0
Recycling Sales	\$	1,550	\$	1,668	\$	118	8%
Recycling Sales - Settlement	\$	100	\$	-	\$	(100)	-100%
Rental Income	\$	528	\$	528	\$	-	0%
Use of Board Designated Reserve	\$	50	\$	-	\$	(50)	-100%
TOTAL	\$	2,228	\$	2,196	\$	(32)	-1%

- Recycling Sales (Increase of \$118k or 8%)
 The proposed Recycling Sales revenue is higher than fiscal year 2010 adopted budget due to an increase in per ton revenue share.
- Rental Income
 The proposed Rental Income remains at the fiscal year 2010 adopted budget level.

EXPENDITURE ASSUMPTIONS

The fiscal year 2011 proposed budget expenditure is lower than fiscal year 2010 adopted budget due to decreases in contribution to recycling capital reserve, construction, and local administration costs, offset by increases in building operations, insurance premium, and contract operating costs.

Expenditures	Adopted Proposed					Increase / Decrease			
Expenditures		FY10		FY11		\$	%		
Telecommunications	\$	3	\$	5	\$	2	67%		
Building Operations	\$	18	\$	35	s	17	94%		
Other Repairs and Maintenance	\$	1	\$	-	\$	(1)	-100%		
Grounds Maintenance	\$	_	\$. 3	\$	3	100%		
Fees/Licenses/Permits	\$	4	\$	3	\$	(1)	-29%		
Claims / Losses	\$	3	\$	3	\$	-	0%		
Insurance Premium	\$	-	\$	12	s	12	100%		
Recycling Capital Reserve	\$	50	\$	-	\$	(50)	-100%		
Contract Operating Charges	\$	1,688	\$	1,712	\$	24	1%		
Disposal Fees-Solid Waste	\$	76	\$	76	\$	_	0%		
Engineering	\$	5	\$	_	\$	(5)	-100%		
Electricity	\$	45	\$	27	\$	(18)	-40%		
Other Utilities	\$	19	\$	14	\$	(5)	-26%		
Construction	\$	10	\$		\$	(10)	-100%		
Local Administration	\$	38	\$	38	\$	-	0%		
Allocation - Salaries & Overhead	\$	269	\$	269	\$	-	0%		
TOTAL	\$	2,228	\$	2,196	\$	(32)	-1%		

- <u>Building Operations</u> (Increase of \$17k or 94%)
 The proposed Building Operations includes costs for plumbing, heating, security monitoring, and other related building operating costs.
- <u>Insurance Premium</u>
 The proposed Insurance Premium includes coverage for general liability.
- <u>Contract Operating Charges</u> (Increase of \$24k or 1.5%)

 The proposed Contract Operating Charges is higher than fiscal year 2010 due to anticipated increase in contract per ton service fee.

CRRA / SOUTHWEST IPC

RECYCLING PROGRAM OVERVIEW

MEMBER TIP I	FEE					
		ACTUAL FY09	ADOPTED FY10			PROPOSED FY11
Tip Fees	Member Recyclables	\$ -	\$	-	\$	
BUDGET ASSU	MPTIONS	 ACTUAL FY09		ADOPTED FY10		PROPOSED FY11
Dolivowy/Proposition	Minimum Committee					
Delivery/Processing	Minimum Commitment	55,000		40,000		40,000
	CRRA Member Recyclables	42,431		40,000		39,000
	FCR Spot Recyclables	 3,868		3,000		3,000
	Total	46,299		43,000		42,000
Recycling Sales	Per Ton Revenue Sharing (50%)	\$ 28.46	\$	38.00	\$	42.00
	Per Ton Spot Sales Revenue	\$ 10.00	\$	10.00	\$	10.00
Residue	Recycling Residue Rate	2.76%		2.75%		3.00%
Other Operating	Operator Payment (per ton)	\$ 40.78	\$	42.19	\$	43.90
	Monthly Basic Rent	\$ 43,988	\$	43,988	\$	43,988
	Monthly Equipment Rent	\$ 41,159	\$	´-	\$	-
	Percentage Rent (per ton)	\$ 10.14	\$	10.36	\$	10.14
Misc.	Inflation Estimate			3%		2%

REVENUE & EXPENDITURE SUMMARY

ACCOUNT	DESCRIPTION		ACTUAL FY09	A	ADOPTED FY10	P	ROPOSED FY11
REVENUES			• '''				
35-001-000-42101	Recycling Sales	\$	2,415,063	\$	1,550,000	\$	1,668,000
35-001-000-42101	Recycling Sales - Settlement	\$	150,000	\$	100,000	\$	-
35-001-000-45101	Rental Income	\$	1,169,903	\$	528,000	\$	528,000
35-001-000-48401	Use of Board Designated Reserve	\$		\$	50,000	\$	-
	Total Revenues	\$	3,734,967	\$	2,228,000	\$	2,196,000
EXPENDITURES							
35-001-506-52104	Telecommunications	\$	5,643	\$	3,000	\$	5,000
35-001-506-52115	Advertising	\$	2,662	\$	-	\$	5,000
35-001-506-52404	Building Operations	\$	70,770	\$	18,000	\$	35,000
35-001-506-52409	Other Repairs and Maintenance	\$	9,957	\$	1,000	\$	-
35-001-506-52415	Grounds Maintenance		,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	\$	-,000	\$	3,000
35-001-506-52502	Fees/Licenses/Permits	\$	300	\$	3,500	\$	2,500
35-001-506-52505	Claims / Losses	\$	315	\$	2,500	\$	2,500
35-001-506-52617	Electronic Recycling	\$	19,605	\$	_,	\$	_,
35-001-506-52640	Insurance Premium	\$, -	\$	_	\$	12,000
35-001-506-52660	Recycling Capital Reserve	\$	518,004	\$	50,000	\$	-
35-001-506-52701	Contract Operating Charges	\$	2,135,916	\$	1,688,000	\$	1,712,000
35-001-506-52710	Disposal Fees-Solid Waste	\$	46,562	\$	76,000	\$	76,000
35-001-506-52858	Engineering	\$	872	\$	5,000	\$	-
35-001-506-53304	Electricity	\$	42,300	\$	45,000	\$	27,000
35-001-506-53309	Other Utilities	\$	18,469	\$	19,000	\$	14,000
35-001-506-56605	Construction	\$	-	\$	10,000	\$	- 1,000
35-001-506-57820	Local Administration	\$	21,159	\$	38,000	\$	38,000
35-001-506-57821	Education / Administration	\$	260,000	\$	-	\$	-
35-001-506-57870	Allocation - Salaries & Overhead	_\$	219,021	\$	269,000	\$	269,000
	Total Expenditures	\$	3,371,555	\$	2,228,000	\$	2,196,000
	SURPLUS/(DEFICIT)	\$	363,412	\$		\$	_

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE ADOPTION OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2011 GARBAGE MUSEUM OPERATING BUDGET

WHEREAS: The Garbage Museum anticipates receiving grants from FCR, LLC and the Institute of Museum and Library Sciences in the amount of \$2,500 and \$43,000, respectively and \$96,000 from other fundraising efforts;

WHEREAS: The Garbage Museum is anticipating a cash fund balance of approximately \$70,000 from fiscal year 2010; therefore be it

RESOLVED: That the fiscal year 2011 Garbage Museum Operating budget totaling \$264,000 be adopted as presented at this meeting.

GARBAGE MUSEUM

REVENUE & EXPENDITURE SUMMARY

ACCOUNT	DESCRIPTION	F	ACTUAL FY09	A	DOPTED FY10	PI	ROPOSED FY11
REVENUES							
35-001-000-45150	Gift Shop Sales	\$	7,589	\$	3,000	\$	10,000
35-001-000-45201	Admission Fees/Museum Tours	\$	44,161	\$	40,000	\$	45,000
35-001-000-45202	Fundraising	\$	4,416	\$	3,000	\$	96,000
35-001-000-45203	Donations & Grants	\$	12,634	\$	5,000	\$	43,000
35-001-000-xxxxx	Recycling Education	\$	260,000	\$	5,000	\$	
35-001-000-xxxxx	Other Sources	\$		\$	48,000	\$	_
35-001-000-xxxxx	Cash on Hand	\$	_	\$	70,000	\$	70,000
35-001-000-xxxxx	SWEROC Fund Transfer	\$	-	\$	100,000	\$	70,000
	Total Revenues	\$	328,800	\$	199,000	\$	264,000
EXPENDITURES							
35-001-508-52101	Postage & Delivery Fees	\$	_	\$	500	\$	500
35-001-508-52118	Marketing & Public Relations	\$	4,137	\$	25,000	\$	25,000
35-001-508-52202	Office Supplies	\$	149	\$	500	\$	500
35-001-508-52203	Educational Supplies	\$	4,668	\$	5,000	\$	5,000
35-001-508-52355	Mileage Reimbursement	\$	3,054	\$	3,000	\$	3,000
35-001-508-52404	Building Operations	\$	418	\$	14,000	\$	20,000
35-001-508-52418	Education Exhibits Maintenance	\$		\$	-	\$	10,000
35-001-508-53304	Electricity	\$	_	\$	_	\$	18,000
35-001-508-53309	Other Utilities	\$	~	\$	_	\$	5,000
35-001-508-52640	Insurance Premium	\$	_	\$	_	\$	5,000
35-001-508-57840	Allocation - Salaries & Benefits	\$	128,887	\$	131,000	\$	151,000
35-001-508-57850	Allocation - Overhead	\$	175,220	\$	20,000	\$	21,000
	Total Expenditures	\$	316,533	\$	199,000	\$	264,000
	Balance	\$	12,267	\$	-	\$	-

RESOLUTION REGARDING THE ADOPTION OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2011 PROPERTY DIVISION OPERATING BUDGET

RESOLVED: That the fiscal year 2011 Property Division Operating budget totaling \$3,380,000.00 be adopted as presented at this meeting.

FURTHER RESOLVED: That the President is hereby authorized to approve the use of funds from the following Property Division Reserves, as appropriate, to pay for costs and fees incurred during fiscal year 2011 in accordance with the operating budget adopted pursuant hereto, as presented and discussed at this meeting, provided that all purchases of goods and services shall comply with the requirements of the Authority's Procurement Policy:

Shelton Landfill Post Closure Reserve Waterbury Landfill Post Closure Reserve Wallingford Landfill Post Closure Reserve

PROPERTY DIVISION

REVENUE & EXPENDITURE SUMMARY

ACCOUNT	DESCRIPTION	PROPOSED FY11			
REVENUES					
35-001-000-45101	Lease Income	\$	405,000		
35-001-000-xxxxx	Use of Shelton Landfill Reseve	\$	912,000		
35-001-000-xxxxx	Use of Waterbury Landfill Reserve	\$	51,000		
35-001-000-xxxxx	Use of Wallingford Landfill Reserve	\$	637,000		
35-001-000-40101	South Central Facility Capacity Revenue	\$	1,375,000		
	Total Revenues	\$	3,380,000		
EXPENDITURES					
35-001-501-52856	Legal	\$	50,000		
35-001-501-52899	Other Consulting Services	\$	80,000		
35-001-501-57840	Direct Operational Labor Expenses	\$	83,000		
35-001-501-57850	Indirect Labor & Overhead	\$	187,000		
35-001-501-xxxxx	Insurance Expenditures	\$	5,000		
35-403-701-xxxxx	Shelton Landfill Postclosure	\$	912,000		
35-408-702-xxxxx	Waterbury Landfill Postclosure	\$	51,000		
35-404-801-xxxxx	Wallingford Landfill Postclosure	\$	637,000		
35-001-503-52701	South Central Facility Operating Charges	\$	1,375,000		
	Total Expenditures	\$	3,380,000		

PROPERTY DIVISION

ACCOUNT	DESCRIPTION	PROPOSEI FY11		
SHELTON LANDE	ILL POSTCLOSURE			
35-403-701-52104	Telecommunications	\$	3,000	
35-403-701-52404	Building Operations	\$	1,700	
35-403-701-52407	Project Equipment Maintenance	\$	35,000	
35-403-701-52415	Grounds Maintenance	\$	60,300	
35-403-701-52502	Fees/Licenses/Permits	\$	34,750	
35-403-701-52701	Contract Operating Charges	\$	121,150	
35-403-701-52709	Other Operating Charges	\$	3,500	
35-403-701-52856	Legal	\$	500	
35-403-701-52858	Engineering Consultants	\$	12,500	
35-403-701-52901	Environmental Testing	\$	242,000	
35-403-701-53304	Electricity	\$	25,000	
35-403-701-53309	Other Utilities	\$	2,000	
35-403-701-55582	Financial Assurance Mechanism Fees	\$	1,000	
35-403-701-56605	Construction	\$	40,000	
35-403-701-58001	Contingency	\$	101,100	
35-403-701-52640	Insurance Premium	\$	131,000	
35-403-701-57870	Allocation - Salaries and Overhead	\$	97,500	
	Subtotal Shelton Landfill Postclosure	\$	912,000	
WATERBURY LAN	NDFILL POSTCLOSURE			
35-408-702-52415	Grounds Maintenance	\$	4,000	
35-408-702-52502	Fees/Licenses/Permits	\$	2,800	
35-408-702-52856	Legal	\$	800	
35-408-702-52901	Environmental Testing	\$	6,000	
35-408-702-52640	Insurance Premium	\$	22,700	
35-408-702-57870	Allocation - Salaries and Overhead		14,700	
	Subtotal Waterbury Landfill Postclosure	\$	51,000	
WALLINGFORD L	ANDFILL POSTCLOSURE			
35-404-801-52407	Project Equipment Maintenance	\$	20,000	
35-404-801-52415	Grounds Maintenance	\$	33,000	
35-404-801-52502	Fees/Licenses/Permits	\$	17,100	
35-404-801-52856	Legal	\$	1,000	
35-404-801-52858	Engineering Consultants	\$	10,000	
35-404-801-52901	Environmental Testing	\$	365,000	
35-404-801-55582	Financial Assurance Mechanism Fees	\$	1,000	
35-404-801-58001	Contingency	\$	73,300	
35-404-801-52640	Insurance Premium	\$	87,000	
35-404-801-57870	Allocation - Salaries and Overhead	\$	29,600	
	Subtotal Wallingford Landfill Postclosure	\$	637,000	

MEMO

Re: CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group failure to comply with Freedom of Information Act

As the Board discussed at its January board meeting, various documents posted on the Web site of the Capitol Region Council of Governments include references to a body known as the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group and its meetings beginning in July 2008. Additionally, at the December 11, 2009, meeting of the Litchfield Hills Council of Elected Officials, LHCEO appointed Donald Stein of Barkhamsted and Susan Dyer of Norfolk to represent LHCEO and its neighboring agency, the Northwestern Connecticut Council of Governments, at meetings of "the CRCOG Working Group on Formation of Solid Waste Authority." This led to the assumption that the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group is an entity formed by CRCOG and subject to the state's Freedom of Information Act.

Upon receipt of questions from CRRA board members and from several officials of Mid-Connecticut Project towns, Paul Nonnenmacher of CRRA attempted to trace the genesis of the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group by making a series of Freedom of Information Act requests, with mixed results. Some municipal officials were open and accessible, others were unresponsive. CRCOG itself is sending conflicting information. For example, CRCOG's lawyer, Robert DeCrescenzo of Updike, Kelly & Spellacy, responded to Paul's request for a list of members of the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group: "There is no 'list' of members of the Solid Waste Working Group." However, the minutes of the December 16, 2009, meeting of the Group, posted on CRCOG's website (to date, the only such minutes posted), recite the "Members and Guests" in attendance. No distinction is made between "Member" and "Guest," but Mayor Currey of East Hartford appears to have conducted the meeting. Additionally, CRCOG has informed us that it has been "advised" to comply with FOIA requirements with regard to meetings of the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group scheduled after November 2009 – however, although CRCOG posted on its Web site a notice and agenda for the Solid Waste Working Group meeting held on January 29, 2010, and although FOIA requires draft minutes of all public meetings to be posted on the public entity's Web site within seven days, no minutes have been posted to date.

At its March 3, 2010, meeting, the Mid-Connecticut Project Municipal Advisory Committee passed a resolution requesting CRRA to "cease its retaliatory use of Freedom of Information requests to member towns and organizations representing those towns in their attempt to form the Central Connecticut Solid Waste Authority." It is difficult to see why such a limited request to review documents is considered "retaliatory," and inevitably leads to unflattering conjecture regarding the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group's widely touted commitment to transparency.

After the meeting, in anticipation of the CRRA Board's concern, Tom Kirk asked the First Selectman of Granby (who moved the referenced resolution) whether CRCOG will comply with Freedom of Information Act requirements regarding future meetings of the Solid Waste Working Group. On May 12, Mayor Currey sent an e-mail to Tom Kirk, committing "to post meetings of any discussion on this issue and other required documents, meeting the FOIA laws."

In light of the MAC's request and Mayor Currey's commitment to prospective transparency, we would like to discuss our pending FOIA complaint with the Board.



100 Constitution Plaza, 6th Floor Hartford, CT 06103 Telephone: 860-757-7771 Fax: 860-727-4141

PAUL NONNENMACHER
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC AFFAIRS

To: Tom Kirk

From: Paul Nonnenmacher

Date: March 18, 2010

Re: CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group meetings

As you requested, here is a list of dates associated with activities of the Capitol Region Council of Governments Solid Waste Working Group.

Please note that until January 2010, no meeting of the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group was held in accordance with provisions of state open-meeting laws that require the timely posting of meeting notices, agendas and minutes. However, at the direction of members of our Board, I began investigating the activities of the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group through documents obtained in response to Freedom of Information requests, and found reason to believe the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group held a long series of meetings for which there are no records as required by the Freedom of Information Act.

I will be happy to provide you with a more detailed report on my findings to date.

- There were nine instances that appear to be meetings of the CRCOG Solid Waste Working Group:
 - July 8, 2008 A conference call, identified as "East Hartford CRRA-MDC workgroup" on the
 calendar of Marilynn Cruz-Aponte, Hartford's representative on the Solid Waste Working
 Group, which also appeared on the calendars of John Adams, first selectman of Granby; Melody
 Currey, mayor of East Hartford; and Peter Souza, town manager of Windsor.
 - August 15, 2008 A meeting, identified as "CRCOG Solid waste" on the calendar of Richard Barlow, first selectman of Canton, at East Hartford Town Hall which also appeared on the calendars of Ms. Cruz-Aponte and Mayor Currey.
 - November 7, 2008 A meeting, identified as "CRCOG Solid waste" on Mr. Barlow's calendar, at East Hartford Town Hall which also appeared on the calendars of Mr. Adams, Ms. Cruz-Aponte and Mayor Currey.
 - December 2, 2008 A meeting, identified as "CRCOG Solid waste" on Mr. Barlow's calendar, at East Hartford Town Hall which also appeared on the calendars of Mr. Adams and Mayor Currey.
 - o **January 22, 2009** A meeting, identified as "CRCOG Solid waste" on Mr. Barlow's calendar, at the CRCOG offices which also appeared on the calendars of Mr. Adams, and Mayor Currey.
 - July 9, 2009 A meeting, identified as "CRCOG solid waste" on Mr. Barlow's calendar, at the CRCOG offices which also appeared on the calendars of Mr. Adams, Ms. Cruz-Aponte and Mayor Currey.
 - August 6, 2009 A meeting at East Hartford Town Hall which appeared on the calendars of Mr. Adams, Mr. Barlow, Ms. Cruz-Aponte, Mayor Currey and Steven Wawruck, first selectman of Windsor Locks.
 - August 20, 2009 A meeting at East Hartford Town Hall which appeared on the calendars of Ms. Cruz-Aponte, Mayor Currey and Mr. Souza.

- o **November 9, 2009** A meeting, identified as the "CRCOG Working Group" on Mr. Wawruck's calendar, at the CRCOG offices which also appeared on the calendars of Mr. Adams, Ms. Cruz-Aponte and Mayor Currey.
- November 12, 2009 A meeting with the Commissioner of Environmental Protection at Department of Environmental Protection offices which appeared on the calendars of Mr. Adams, Mr. Barlow and Mayor Currey.

Additionally, one meeting was properly noticed. That was held on January 29, 2010, though nearly two months later, no draft minutes have been posted on CRCOG's Web site.

CRCOG's Web site also lists a notice, agenda and minutes for a meeting held on **December 16, 2009**. However, I had been checking the CRCOG Web site daily for new documents and saw nothing about this meeting until January.

I will be happy to discuss any questions you may have.

RESOLUTION REGARDING ADDITIONAL PROJECTED LEGAL EXPENDITURES

WHEREAS, CRRA has entered into Legal Service Agreements with various law firms to perform legal services; and

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors has previously authorized certain amounts for payment of fiscal year 2010 projected legal fees; and

WHEREAS, CRRA expects to incur greater than authorized legal expenses for General Counsel services;

NOW THEREFORE, it is RESOLVED: That the following additional amount be authorized for projected legal fees and costs to be incurred during fiscal year 2010:

Firm: Amount:

Halloran & Sage \$300,000

CONNECTICUT RESOURCES RECOVERY AUTHORITY

Request regarding Authorization for Payment of Projected Additional Legal Expenses

March 25, 2010

Executive Summary

This is to request that P&P recommend board authorization of payment of additional projected fiscal '10 legal expenses.

Discussion:

At its June 2009 regular meeting, the Board of Directors expressed concern regarding the amount of the fees projected by CRRA to be incurred during FY 2010 for services rendered by its General Counsel, Halloran & Sage. The board therefore authorized one-quarter of the projected total, and requested management to discuss with Halloran & Sage options for reducing costs.

The President and the Director of Legal Services met with Attorneys Boucher and Farley, and discussed several options. Halloran & Sage subsequently proposed to reduce its FY10 rates (\$275/hour for partners, \$190/hour for associates) to the level of its FY07 rates (\$265/hour for partners, \$187/hour for associates), and to meet with CRRA upon request to provide input and advice on an informal (and therefore lower cost) basis. At its September meeting, and again at its December meeting, the board authorized an additional quarter of the projected total.

We are now seeking board authorization to incur additional legal expenses on the terms set forth above for the final months of FY10.